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 Extract from Trust Board Minutes (Open) – March 2015 
 
Trading Arm 
 
The Trust was seeking to establish a trading arm, in line with the 
approach being taken by many other NHS organisations to 
maximising opportunities for additional income. It was proposed to 
establish a limited company, the structure and constitution of which 
were outlined in the paper. However, in summary, the Trust would 
own all the shares in the company.  
 
It was proposed that Dr Robson and Mr Hunt would be appointed as 
the first Directors of the company. The name ‘Synchronicity’ had 
been suggested as it allowed a URL to be captured under that 
name and had positive connotations in terms of the partnerships 
that the Trust hoped to service through the trading arm.  
 
The proposals in the paper reflected legal advice from Ward 
Hadaway, which highlighted the need for Council of Governors to 
be made aware, compliance with Standing Financial Instructions, a 
5% limit on non-core services and a commitment that the 
establishment of the trading arm would not deflect the Trust from its 
core purpose of providing “goods and service for the purpose of the 
health service in England”. 
 
It was proposed to pilot an expansion of Telehealth services 
through the trading arm.  
 
Dr Waterston asked how the company would be staffed. Dr Robson 
advised that staff would not be diverted from current care pathways.  
 
Mrs Snowball asked for more detail to be provided on the Trust’s 
level of control over the trading arm to the next Board meeting. Dr 
Robson advised that activities to be provided through the trading 
arm would require Board approval on a case by case basis, 
following the provision of a business plan and discussion.  
 
Mrs Flynn asked whether the pool of Directors was to be widened. 
Dr Robson responded that it was intended to do so and that his own 
and Mr Hunt’s appointment were initial appointments only. Mrs 
Flynn asked if any external appointments were anticipated. Dr 
Robson advised that such appointments might be made if they 
could provide necessary expertise in support of particular trading 
activities, and were therefore dependent on the activities to be 
undertaken.  
 
Dr Waterston asked whether the activities of the trading arm could 
deflect the Trust from meeting its key challenges. Dr Robson 
responded that, given the loss of contract income experienced by 
the Trust, it was an essential part of the response to current 
challenges to look to secure additional, trading income.  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 



 
Mrs Flynn advised that trading arms were common the in social 
housing sector and the Trust might learn something from how they 
were used.  
 
Mr Hunt clarified that, for major opportunities the Trust would 
continue to submit tenders as County Durham and Darlington NHS 
Foundation Trust but the trading arm would be used to pursue 
further opportunities.  
 
The Chairman asked for confirmation that the Board would remain 
in control of the trading arm’s activities, approving them based on 
business cases and a formal business plan. Mr Hunt confirmed that 
this was the case.  
 
Mr Dawson asked whether the costs of setting up the trading arm 
could be quantified. Mr Hunt said that he did not have the detail to 
hand but would bring further detail to the Board.  
 
The Trust Board NOTED the report.  
 

 
Extract from Trust Board minutes (Open) – April 2015 
 
Trading arm update 
 
Mr Hunt summarised his paper setting out the progress made in 
establishing a trading arm to be known as Synchronicity Care Ltd, 
together with the proposed constitution and Articles of Association 
for the company.  
 
The Trust Board discussed the proposed constitution and articles in 
some detail, the central concern being the mechanisms required to 
ensure that the Trust Board maintained sufficient oversight and 
approval of the company’s activities without undermining its arms- 
length status. Whilst some safeguards were anticipated, including 
approval by the Trust Board of business plans and business cases 
for activity to be routed through the company, it was considered that 
further work was required to provide the requisite assurance. Mr 
Hunt and Mrs Flynn agreed to review the issues, with colleagues, 
and bring proposals back to the Board.  
 
Extract from Trust Board meeting 20th May 2015 (Open) 
 
Minute 31/16 Commercial Director’s Update: Trading Arm (page 14) 
Mr Hunt reported that he had had a number of conversations with 
Ms Flynn to review the proposed constitution and Articles of 
Association for Synchronicity Care Ltd.  This matter was to be 
brought to the forthcoming Board Seminar event for a full 
understanding of the risks around the mechanics required. 
 

 
 
 



Extract from Minutes of Board Seminar 8th June 2015 
 
SYNCHRONICITY 
 
Mr Hunt gave an update on proposals to address risks arising from 
the setting up of Synchronicity – a limited company trading arm – 
including changes to the proposed articles of association. The 
objective of the seminar session was to ensure that all Board 
members were sighted on the purpose of, and arrangements for, 
the trading arm and to ensure that all were comfortable with the 
balance being struck between providing the Board with assurance 
that significant risks could be managed whilst, at the same time, 
delegating powers to allow the company to function as an arms-
length entity. Proposals would require ratification in a full Board 
meeting later in the year. Key controls proposed were: 
 

 Approval of an annual business plan by the Board, setting 
out the scope of activity which the company would be 
authorised to undertake within any financial year; 

 Specified percentages for sharing of any profits made by the 
company, including a threshold over which all excess profit 
would be paid as a dividend to the Trust (as shareholder) 
rather than retained by the company for reinvestment; 

 No staff would be employed by the company, at least 
initially. Services would be provided ‘in kind’ or through 
secondments from the Trust’s Business Development Team. 
 

At this stage, it was envisaged that the first year business plan for 
the company would set out work to introduce schemes to realise 
savings from the use of a special purpose vehicle (SPV), further 
opportunities in Telehealth and to develop the offer of a mobile 
endoscopy service (note – the last of these was not taken 
forwards).  
 
There was some discussion about how new opportunities, identified 
by the company in year, could be acted upon if the business plan 
approval process limited the scope of the company’s efforts. It was 
agreed that proposals might need to be brought to the Board to vary 
the agreed plan to take account of such opportunities. Board 
members asked for an indication of the expected financial return to 
be included with the formal proposal to establish the company to 
come to Board later in the year and further detail as to the potential 
legal and reputational risks around any SPV savings schemes and 
the way in which dividends would be proposed and managed. In 
addition, more detail was requested as to how the company would 
work in practice; for example, assurance that its operating 
procedures, whilst providing for an agile response to opportunities, 
met the standards which would be expected from an NHS funded 
company. There was support for the idea of a ceiling for retained 
profit within the company in any one year.  
 
ACTION: Mr Hunt to provide the above requested detail with 
the final proposal to Board. 
 



 
Extract from minutes of Trust Board meeting (Open) – July 
2015 
 
Synchronicity Care Ltd (SCL) 
 
Mr Hunt presented this paper on key work in progressing the 
development of the arms-length trading organisation.  It was noted 
that any reference to VAT in this connection was to be expressed 
as the ‘special purpose vehicle’. 
 
In response to a question from the Trust Chair around next steps, 
Mr Hunt advised that he was to follow up initial conversations and 
identify that external expertise to be called upon to establish the 
special purpose vehicle as well as opportunities in connection with 
capital development.  Ms Jacques was mindful that, in relation to 
capital building projects, a structure must be in place by the end of 
October.  
 
Ms Snowball referred to previous debates when issues had been 
raised around reputational risks to the organisation and the need for 
financial control.  It was confirmed that SCL Articles of Association 
were to be resubmitted to the Trust Board. 
 
With regard to the special purpose vehicle opportunities for Estates 
& Facilities Management, Mr Headley cautioned there was a real 
potential that the terms and conditions for staff joining those 
schemes may not be as advantageous as those for the NHS. 
 
The Board NOTED this update and RATIFIED the decision to 
proceed with SCL.  Board Members also SUPPORTED the first 
stages in further establishing a Trust trading arm and granted 
delegated authority to the Chairman and Chief Executive to procure 
the necessary expertise to realise the opportunities set out in the 
report. 
 

   

 


